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With the upcoming Sandy Pond Memories II book there has been a renewed interest in the history of the Wigwam. After several phone calls and many questions I include a little of the history in this column. 

The Wigwam Hotel got its start in 1890 from a small camp for fishermen and duck hunters, friends of Bertram Ostrander and his brother, Harry. Each year it became more popular and eventually grew into a hotel. After 1925 it had a succession of owners and eventually burned in 1947. It was re-built shortly afterward. 

In the Sandy Pond Memories I book Jack Carpenter shared his memories of the hotel and I will be reprint his memories in two parts in this column.. 


Jack writes: My first recollections of this fine old hostelry date back to the days of the Great Depression and Prohibition. Bert Ostrander was innkeeper then. The hotel was a huge, pointed roofed building built into the side of a gentle slope which ran down from road level to water level. 

At road level stood a shelter commonly referred to as the “Summerhouse.” From this a set of wooden steps led down into the lovely side yard, which lay to the west of the hotel. This was sheltered by huge elm trees that rose cathedral-like high into the air so their treetops were well above the road level. 

In this side yard there were a couple of those wonderful swings. You know the kind! Two benches facing each other, with a platform for the feet between, and the whole structure suspended at a point above the middle of the foot platform and mounted in such a way as to allow the benches to swing to and fro. 

Entrance to the Wigwam was from the lakeside. One entered through a single door into a parlor that was dominated on its east side by a huge cobblestone fireplace in which we always saw a crackling fire that lent instant friendliness and warmth to the cozy atmosphere. 

My distant recollection of Bert Ostrander is that of a man medium built, probably in his middle sixties, gray of hair, sporting a mustache and smoking a pipe. Bert was best identified by the ever-present twinkle in his eye. He ran what was known in those days as a “family hotel.”

With prohibition in full effect, there were no bars in this country; no alcoholic beverages available or served. A lake side hotel made its way by offering food and lodging to families on a vacation at lake side, and to fishing enthusiasts who came to Sandy Pond to partake of its rich stocks of pickerel, pike, bass, bullheads, jack perch...the list went on and on. The quantities of fish, proudly brought home by the shiney-eyed fishermen, seemed inexhaustible. 

When Bert Ostrander died, my memory says his successor was one Leslie Price. Here was a man!

Les was multi-talented. First of all, he was a capable innkeeper. To expand the services offered by the hotel, he built on a large dining room that faced the yard to the west. His wife was in charge of the kitchen and under Mrs. Price quality meals at the Wigwam became legendary. 

In our family of five it was a real treat to enjoy a Sunday dinner at the Wigwam. Naturally, fish dinners abounded and you can name the varieties. But, the greatest delicacy of all, a great favorite of my mother’s, was baked white fish. These were netted by several professional fishermen residing at the pond who rode out early in the week to set their nets in the “big lake” (as we called Lake Ontario) and on Thursday of that same week returned to take in their nets and land an always generous haul of large, sparkling whitefish.

This great delicacy has long since succumbed to the lamprey eel and to my knowledge is no longer in the Great Lakes.

Les Price ran a universal sort of hotel. He had ample facilities to accommodate the most discriminating families. At the same, his huge boat livery was well equipped to serve the fishermen. Additionally, he was on hand to greet the duck hunters in the fall and ice fishermen in winter. 

There is nothing new about this, I know, but this points out that the Wigwam has been an all-seasons hotel for many decades.

On the western most edge of the hotel property at a corner by the lake now occupied by a rather nice modern house, there once stood a large warehouse-like structure that we used to call the “Old Boathouse.” Here one could buy small snack items like candy bars, or fishhooks from the small supply of fishing tackle display.

As we continue to document and honor our veterans with the military book series, the Korean War Era book, covering veterans serving their country from September 3, 1945 to December 31, 1959, is now being researched with a publication date of November 11, 2007. We continue with a list of soldiers we need information on: Norman H. Widrig, Raymond V. Widrig, James Williams, Joyce Williams, Lloyd G. Wilmot and Albert Wilson. The response has been good so far and we appreciate the information veterans and their families have sent in. Please keep the information coming and remember to send your photographs, exact years of service and “oral” history pertaining to your military service. Please contact me if you can help.

Sally Turo is spear heading the donation drive to purchase and preserve the Austen Hall panels and we are looking for your support. Several people have made donations and for that we are grateful. Contact Sally, any town board member, town supervisor, town clerk or my office for more information or to make a donation. 

The 149th Oswego County Fair begins on Thursday, June 29th and runs through July 4th. The Sandy Creek History Center will give a free  “Family Tree” workshop for children at Heritage Hall on Saturday, July 1st at 1 PM. This is a beginner’s workshop and each participant will receive a booklet to take home.

We are entering the time of year when researchers travel to different areas to research and I welcome the opportunity to showcase the work that has been accomplished at the History Center and help them with family research. Since I became historian in 2001, I have been available to researchers by appointment as well as every Friday from 9am to 4pm. Researchers needing appointments who cannot come Fridays during business hours can call my office for a night or weekend appointment. 

The History Center is located at the Town Hall, the old Blount-Parker Recreation Building, downstairs in what was the bowling alley, 1992 Harwood Drive in Sandy Creek. I can be reached by phone at 387-5456 x 7 or by e-mail at historian@sandycreekny.us. Our web site address is http://sandycreekny.tripod.com/ 
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